At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, February 19, 2009 at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham 

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Ms. Christine Merriman

Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent

Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   
Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

PETITION 2009-04:  A Variation to allow installation of an amber electronic message board for the Spanish Community Center, located at 309 N Eastern Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Carlos Tinoco, Chi Town Signs, Channahon, Il.  Mr. Tinoco did not have any questions or additional comments.                 

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs and Hennessy.  Abstained:  Nevarez          

Petition 2009-04 was approved with four aye votes.

Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois/Thursday, February 19, 2009
PETITION 2009-05:  A Special Use Permit to allow a children’s day care facility in the proposed free-standing structure on lot 3 at Drauden Pointe Center, located at the southwest corner of 2301 Drauden Rd.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Mike Hansen, Attorney representing the petitioner, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Hansen did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Petition 2009-05 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2009-06:  A Variation of the required commercial design standards to allow construction of a metal building with a brick façade (north wall only), located at 2082 Oak Leaf Street.      
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.    Mr. Fisher requested that this petition be postponed.  He said that he was confident that city staff and the Ironworkers Union could meet and come to an acceptable compromise within 7 to 10 days.  
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Ken Kobus, President, Ironworkers Local Union #444, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Kobus said that the Union would be willing to discuss the terms of the variation with city staff and also requested that the petition be tabled.
Mr. Graham moved to table the petition, and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.  

After the last item on the agenda was heard, Local Ironworkers Union later requested to revisit the petition, and the Board agreed.
Mr. Ken Kobus apologized to the board for his inexperience in the proceedings.  He said that the Iron Workers Union had hoped to bring this variation to a conclusion at this meeting.  He said that this project has been proposed for years, and they came to an agreement with the contractor for this job in September, 2008.  He said that the delays are greatly affecting the training facility.  
Mr. Fisher agreed, and said that the administration wanted this project to proceed fairly quickly, and another 30 day delay until the next meeting would hold up progress.  Mr. Fisher said he understands the predicament of the Union, and felt that staff and the Union could easily come to an agreement within 7 to 10 days, so that a permit could be issued.

Mr. Graham withdrew the motion to table the petition.  Chairman Hennessey asked if there was a motion to reconsider the petition.  Mr. Riggs made a motion to reconsider the petition, and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which was approve unanimously with 5 aye votes.
Ms. Merriman asked how many new jobs would be created as a result of this project.  Mr. Kobus said that the Union is currently training 68 apprentices.  He said that the Union is very restricted in training capabilities because of limited space.  Mr. Kobus said that they have been trying to get certification from the International Union that would allow college credit for time served through an apprenticeship.   The certification requires minimum standards that the facility has to meet.    He said that rather than looking for another facility, the Local Union wants to expand the existing facility.   He said that the number of apprentices being trained has tripled in the past five years.  Mr. Kobus said that with the way that the area is developing, they are projecting the number of apprentices to double.
Ms. Merriman asked if the addition would be in the back of the building.  Mr. Kobus said that the addition will be in the back of the building, and an effort has been made to match the existing building.  He presented photos showing views in and around the current facility.  

Mr. Fisher stated that staff is not looking for any major changes from the provisions of the current variation.  He said that the only changes would be the use of metal panels that are textured to look like something other than the old traditional style metal panel building, and the additional landscaping that has been agreed to.  Mr. Kobus said that they really need to move forward on this project.  Mr. Fisher said that staff wants to get the project done as well, but does not want to set the precedent of allowing metal buildings.  He said that the metal building is not necessarily a problem at an industrial zoned location such as this, but once a decision is made to allow it, it can also be replicated at other more strategic commercial areas in town.    
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Councilman Anthony Uremovic.  Councilman Uremovic said that he definitely supports the proposed addition.  He said that he was confident that a more aesthetic paneling would be used in order to address the concerns of the staff.  He said this is a good project, that no one in the area is complaining about the facility, and he supports it 100 percent.                    
Mr. Fisher requested that the board approve the variation today, subject to an agreement between city staff and the petitioner regarding the conditions of the petition.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.     
Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.  

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Petition 2009-06 was approved with five aye votes.
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PETITION 2003-116: A 5-year review of a Special Use Permit to allow an alternative school B-1 (neighborhood business) use in an I-1, (light industrial) zoning 
district, located at 51 W. Jackson St. 
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Jeff May, Education Service Network, Morris, Il.  Mr.                   

May said that the Education Service Network has been serving the community for the past 7 years.
Mr. Graham inquired about the number of service calls reported at the property.  Mr. May said that there very few, if any, services calls at the property that involve the school.  He said that there are very few discipline issues.  Mr. May said that the on-site probation officers are present at the facility mainly for prevention, and it is rare that there is any kind of disturbance.  Mr. Fisher said that the police often use a property address for service calls when incidents or traffic stops occur near the property, but not necessarily at the property.  
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition (including the public nuisance condition), and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs, and Hennessy.  

Petition 2003-116 was approved with five aye votes.
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RENEWAL OF PETITION 2005-130: A Variation to allow placement of a 96 sq. ft. off-premise, subdivision directional sign for Sugar Creek Highlands, located at 2008 S. Chicago St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Karen Monday, Deer Point Homes, Wauconda, Il.  Ms. Monday did not have any questions or additional comments.

Mr. Graham inquired if the extension was needed because the sign helped business.  Ms. Monday said that the Deer Pointe neighborhood is located behind the Pheasant Run apartments.  She said that without the sign posted where it is, customers would have no knowledge of the subdivision.                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Ms. Nevarez seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs, and Hennessy.  

Petition 2005-130 was approved with five aye votes.
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REPEAL OF PETITION 2008-26:  A Special Use Permit to allow an automotive tire and battery installation shop with a dispatch office for roadside services in an existing commercial structure, located at 935 W. Jefferson St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Dan Kallan, Attorney, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Kallan said that the neighbor immediately to the north of this property did not want a fence installed, so the petitioner did not install it.  Mr. Kallan said that he accepts responsibility for the fence not being installed.  He said that he now knows that if the city requires installation of a fence, and a neighbor does not want it, that the fence must be 6 ft. instead of 8 ft. in height.  He said that the petitioner now understands that the pole part of the sign that he painted black is not in compliance with the requirements of the variation, and that a decorative covering is required by the city.  Mr. Kallan said that the complaint about the refuse container could be easily corrected.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Khalil Ahmad, Joliet, Il.  Chairman Hennessey asked what would be done about the refuse container.  Mr. Amhad said that when the fence is installed, the refuse container will also be enclosed by fencing.  Chairman Hennessey asked when the installation of the fence and the decorative pole covering would be completed.  Mr. Ahmad agreed to have the work completed within 3 or 4 months.  Ms. Merriman clarified that once the fence is installed at the property, that the refuse container must be enclosed with the same type of fencing. 

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to table the petition for 4 months, and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 5 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Riggs, and Hennessy.  

Repeal of Petition 2008-26 was tabled with five aye votes.
Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the January 15, 2009 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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